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Abstract

 This exploratory case study 
sought	to	find	out	what	motivates	
career professionals in Ontario’s 
non-profit	employment	agencies	to	
reach	and	exceed	their	pre-set	targets.	
Unlike	profit-earning	organizations,	
career	professionals	of	non-profit	em-
ployment	agencies	in	Ontario	do	not	
get	any	additional	financial	incentives	
for	exceeding	their	targets	of	helping	
job	seekers	find	sustainable	employ-
ment.	In	this	study,	seven	mid-level	
managers	and	seven	career	profession-
als	of	non-profit	employment	agencies	
were	interviewed.	The	research	used	
a	transformative	learning	theory	lens	
(Mezirow,	1991),	and	also	an	interpre-
tivist	framework	(Merriam,	1998)	to	
understand	the	data.	A	semi-structured	
interview	format	was	used	for	the	one-
on-one	interviews.	Additional	data	
were	collected	via	document	perusal,	
field	notes,	and	the	researcher’s	re-
flective	journals.	The	data	were	coded	
and	analyzed	thematically	using	a	
content	analysis	method.	Triangula-
tion	and	member-checking	were	per-
formed	for	ensuring	reliability	of	data	
(Yin,	2009).	The	study	suggests	that	
the career professionals of the seven 
non-profit	employment	agencies	are	
by	and	large,	intrinsically	motivated,	
and	three	of	their	key	motivators	are	
“passion	for	their	jobs”,	“empathy	for	
the	clients”	and	“changing	other	peo-
ple’s	lives”	in	a	positive	way.

The	three	tiers	of	government	
of	Canada	make	various	efforts	to	
reduce the rate of unemployment in 

Ontario,	which	is	considered	a	major	
political,	social,	and	economic	issue.	
CBC	News	(2018)	reported	that	Can-
ada	lost	88,000	jobs	during	January	
2018,	and	the	largest	employment	
declines	were	in	Ontario	and	Quebec.	
CBC	News	(2018)	noted	that	in	Ontar-
io,	which	increased	its	minimum	wage	
in	January	2018,	employment	rates	fell	
during	the	month	of	January,	due	to	
losses	in	part-time	work	opportunities.		
CBC	News	(2018)	also	indicated	that	
the unemployment rate in the province 
of	Ontario	saw	very	little	reduction	at	
5.5	per	cent	as	fewer	people	partici-
pated	in	the	job	market.	In	response	to	
issues	relating	to	the	actual	or	possible	
unemployment	of	Ontarians,	a	num-
ber	of	not-for-profit	organizations	in	
Ontario	are	delivering	various	govern-
ment-funded	programs	and	service	to	
help	people	find	sustainable	and	mean-
ingful	jobs,	which	means	jobs	aligned	
with	job	seekers’	relevant	professional	
fields	and/or	educational/training	
backgrounds.	These	services	are	tai-
lored	to	meet	each	individual	job	seek-
er’s needs and can be provided to their 
clients	one-to-one	or	in	a	group	format	
(Ministry of Advanced Education and 
Skills	Development,	2014).

Non-profit	employment	agen-
cies	help	job	seekers	find	meaningful	
employment	through	the	support	
provided by employment counselors 
and	job	developers.	While	employ-
ment counselors provide employment 
preparation	services	to	job	seekers,	
job	developers	continuously	pro-
mote	job	seekers	to	local	employers,	
ideally	helping	newcomers,	foreign	
trained	professionals	and	any	local	job	

seekers	find	meaningful	jobs.	In	the	
main,	employment	counselors	assess	
job	seekers’	employment	needs,	refer	
them	to	appropriate	programs	and	
services,	assist	them	in	preparing	and	
targeting	resumes,	and	help	navigate	
their	job	search	efforts.	Job	developers	
build	professional	relationships	with	
employers	for	promoting	job	seekers	
to	them.	They	also	organize	job	fairs	
and	recruitment	events	so	that	the	job	
seekers	can	get	opportunities	to	meet	
with	employers.	In	this	study,	employ-
ment	counselors	and	job	developers	
were	operationally	termed	“career	pro-
fessionals”.	According	to	the	National	
Occupational	Classification,	Govern-
ment	of	Canada	(2016),	employment	
counselors provide assistance and 
information	to	job-seeker-clients	
(people	who	are	looking	for	jobs)	on	
all aspects of employment search and 
career	planning.		Career	professionals	
also provide advice and information to 
employer-clients	(employers	who	want	
to	hire	candidates	through	non-profit	
employment	agencies)	regarding	rel-
evant employment issues and human 
resource	matters.	As	well,	employment	
counselors are employed by human 
resource	departments	of	organizations,	
employment	service	agencies,	con-
sulting	firms,	correctional	facilities,	
and	by	federal	and	provincial	govern-
ments.	

Purpose of the Study

The	purpose	of	the	study	was	
to	explore	why	career	professionals	
of	non-profit	employment	agencies	in	
Ontario are intrinsically motivated to 
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reach and many times exceed their 
targets.	In	addition,	the	researchers	
for	this	study	were	keenly	inter-
ested	in	understanding	the	impact	
of the leadership approaches used 
by	mid-level	managers	on	career	
professionals’ intrinsic motivation 
in	non-profit	employment	agencies	
in	Ontario.	At	present,	non-profit	
employment	agencies	help	a	large	
number	of	job	seekers	including	im-
migrants,	youths,	and	people	with	
multiple	employment	barriers.	They	
also	assist	local	employers	to	find	
suitable candidates for various posi-
tions.	Hence,	not	only	do	they	help	
job	seekers	find	employment,	but	
they also indirectly contribute to the 
economic	growth	of	the	country	by	
assisting	employers	in	filling	their	
vacancies,	which	in	turn	leverages	
the	smooth	functioning	of	the	manu-
facturing,	service,	construction,	engi-
neering,	financial,	information	tech-
nology	(IT),	accounting	and	many	
other	sectors.	Many	small	and	medi-
um	size	businesses	benefit	from	the	
services	rendered	by	these	agencies.	

Research Question, Collection and 
Triangulation of Data

This	study	sought	answers	
to	the	question,	“What	aspects	of	
their	work	inspire	the	intrinsic	moti-
vation of career professionals in the 
non-profit	employment	agencies	to	
reach and sometimes exceed their 
targets?	Typically	the	employment	
counselors	have	a	target	to	serve	a	
certain	number	of	job	seekers	every	
month	among	whom	certain	portions	
need	to	find	employment	or	start	
training.	The	job	developers’	have	to	
meet	the	target	of	building	business	
relationships	with	a	certain	number	of	
employers,	holding	employer-events	
and	placing	a	certain	number	of	job	
seekers	in	relevant	employment.	The	
perceptions	of	mid-level	managers	

and	career	professionals	were	drawn	
upon	via	one-to-one	interviews	to	re-
spond	to	research	questions.	As	well,	
document	perusal	was	drawn	upon	to	
provide	triangulated	data.	Triangula-
tion	is	the	process	of	corroborating	
evidence	from	different	individuals	
(e.g.,	a	participant	and	another	type	
of	participant),	type	of	data	(e.g.,	field	
notes	and	interviews)	or	methods	
of	data	collection	(e.g.,	documents	
and	interviews)	in	descriptions	and	
themes	in	qualitative	research	(Cre-
swell,	2002).		

Literature Review

For	this	study,	research	was	
drawn	from	peer-reviewed	works	on	
motivation of employees of non-prof-
it	and	government	organizations	in	
general	which	had	been	published	
in	local	and	international	journals	
of	education,	management,	and	psy-
chology.	A	literature	search	was	also	
performed	on	transformative	learning	
theory	(Mezirow,	1991)	because	that	
theory	was	used	as	the	theoretical	
framework	for	this	study.	Mezirow	
(1991)	points	to	the	view	that	signif-
icant	learning	in	our	lives	involves	
‘meaning	making’	which	can	lead	to	
a transformation of our personality or 
worldview	(Anfara,	&	Mertz,	2006).	
Calleja	(2014)	described	the	evolution	
of	Mezirow’s	(1991)	transformative	
learning	theory	(1991)	and	point-
ed	out	that	the	theory	is	grounded	
in	robust	theoretical	traditions,	and	
presents a process of transformation 
among	adults	which	leads	the	learner	
through	a	process	which	sometimes	
begins	with	a	moment	of	disorien-
tation and ends in transformative 
self-reflection	that	result	in	the	trans-
formation	of	one’s	perspective.	Liter-
ature	was	also	searched	on	the	inter-
pretivist	framework	(Merriam,	1998).	
Harrison,	Birks,	Franklin	&	Mills	
(2017)	informed	that	Merriam	(1998)	

upholds a constructivist approach 
to	case	study	research,	whereby	the	
researcher presuppose that reality is 
constructed	intersubjectively	through	
meanings	and	understandings	build	
up	socially	and	experientially.	The	au-
thors	also	pointed	out	that,	according	
to	Merriam	(1998),	when	information	
is	abundant	and	concepts	abstract,	it	
is	important	to	utilize	processes	that	
help	interpret,	sort,	and	manage	in-
formation	and	that	adapt	findings	to	
convey clarity and applicability to the 
results.

	After	finding	literature	rel-
evant	to	the	main	research	question,	
the	findings	were	reviewed	and	infor-
mation	was	synthesized	in	the	body	
of	the	literature	review.	Key	findings	
from	the	literature	review	are	briefly	
discussed	below:	

In terms of leaders’ relation-
ship	with	frontline	staff	in	non-profit	
employment	agencies,	some	leaders	
stay	close	to	the	frontline	staff	and	
some	leaders	choose	to	stay	away	or	
be	somewhat	removed	from	them.	
Such	leadership	tendencies,	one	way	
or	another,	may	have	an	impact	on	
employee	motivation.	For	example,	
Buskey	(2014)	pointed	out	that,	in	
many	instances,	the	further	up	the	
organizational	hierarchy	one	goes,	
‘the	more	removed	from	the	ground’	
one	becomes.	Buskey	(2014)	defined	
servant	leaders	as	people	who	view	
themselves as instruments of those 
they	serve.	Servant	leaders	tend	to	
rely on expertise and informational 
power	to	support	and	influence	others	
more	than	the	power	of	their	posi-
tion.	Buskey	(2014)	also	indicated	
that,	metaphorically,	those	who	act	as	
servant leaders remain closest to the 
ground,	which	in	turn,	often	acts	as	
a	motivating	force	to	their	followers.	
This	finding	was	potentially	of	rele-
vance	to	the	study,	which	in	part,	fo-
cused on leadership approaches used 
in	Ontario’s	non-profit	employment	
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agencies	and	the	relationship	to	em-
ployee-motivation.	

Vandenabeele	(2014)	as-
sessed the impact of one particular 
aspect of transformational leadership 
behavior	-	which	was,	promoting	
public values on public service moti-
vation	in	work	settings.	Public	service	
motivation refers to the motivation 
to	“do	good	for	others	and	shape	the	
well-being	of	society”	(Perry	&	Hon-
deghem,	2008,	p.	3).	Transformation-
al leadership is popular in public ad-
ministration as a means to establish a 
form	of	“values-based”	management	
in	the	public	sector.	

In	their	paper	exploring	
the impact of leadership on climate 
and	performance	of	workshops	in	
a	non-profit	organization,	McMur-
ray,	Islam,	Sarros,	and	Pirola-Merlo	
(2012)	asserted	that	transactional	
leaders	usually	work	within	existing	
organizational	culture(s)	to	progress	
and	complete	goals,	while	transfor-
mational	leaders	usually	try	to	change	
culture(s)	as	they	attempt	to	achieve	
the	organizational	goals	and	mission.	
Tebeian	(2012)	conducted	a	literature	
review	aimed	at	presenting	a	new	
approach	to	motivating	and	increas-
ing	employees’	performance.	His	ap-
proach	was	based	on	the	assumption	
that	the	leader	is	the	key	factor,	the	
generator,	and	sustainer	of	a	healthy	
and	productive	work	environment.	
Tebeian’s	(2012)	research	focused	
on	identifying	how	two	leadership	
styles,	namely	transformational	and	
servant leadership are used by exist-
ing	leaders	to	achieve	desired	team	
performance.	Findings	from	Tebian’s	
(2012)	study	suggest	that	there	is	
interdependence	between	the	degree	
of satisfaction and the motivation of 
employees.	

According	to	Gagne,	Forest,	
Gilbert,	Aube,	Morin,	and	Malorni	
(2010), in	broad	terms,	intrinsic	moti-
vation	is	defined	as	doing	something	

for	its	own	sake	because	it	is	interest-
ing,	meaningful,	and	enjoyable.	This	
definition	was	derived	from	the	find-
ings	of	a	study	where	data	were	col-
lected	through	convenience	sampling,	
which,	according	to	Creswell	(2002)	
is the selection of participants be-
cause	they	are	willing	and	available	to	
be	studied.	The	researchers	sampled	
participants	from	Canadian	workers	
in	different	industries.	Gagne	et	al.	
(2010)	defined	several	terms	relating	
to	intrinsic	and	extrinsic	motivation.	
Extrinsic	motivation	was	identified	in	
the	study	as	doing	something	largely	
for	instrumental	reasons.	

Studies	conducted	by	Bec-
chetti,	Castriota	and	Tortila	(2013),	
and	Dwyer	et	al.	(2013)	suggest	there	
is	a	strong	presence	of	both	intrinsic	
motivation	amongst	employees	and	
transformational leadership in the 
non-profit	sector.	Intrinsically	mo-
tivated	workers	often	find	superior	
non-financial	compensation	when	
working	in	the	non-profit	industry,	
and	therefore,	in	effect,	agree	to	sac-
rifice	a	part	of	their	wages	in	return	
for	that	work	satisfaction	(Becchetti,	
Castriota	&	Tortila,	2013).	Dwyer	et	
al.	(2013)	also	examined	the	extent	to	
which	personal	motives	and	their	own	
or	others’	leadership	behaviors	influ-
ence	general	volunteers’	perceptions	
of	how	meaningful	their	work	is,	
which	may	subsequently	affect	higher	
levels of satisfaction and contribu-
tion.		Findings	of	the	study	of	Dwyer	
et	al.	(2013)	suggest	that	organiza-
tions	seeking	to	enhance	employees’	
intrinsic	appreciation	of	their	work	
amongst	formal	and	informal	leaders	
should cultivate transformational 
leadership.	

Extrinsic incentives can 
sometimes be counterproductive in 
some	organizations.	Research	con-
ducted	by	Benabou	and	Triole	(2003),	
and	James	Jr.,	(2005)	implied	that	
rewards,	which	are	considered	im-

portant components of extrinsic moti-
vation,	are	not	necessarily	capable	of	
strongly	reinforcing	people	for	pro-
tracted	periods	of	time.	Benabou	and	
Triole	(2003)	conducted	a	study	to	
analyze	the	‘hidden	costs’	of	rewards	
and punishments from an economic 
and	cognitive	perspective.	Benabou	
and	Triole	(2003)	showed	that	re-
wards	might	be	only	weak	reinforcers	
in	the	short	term	and	that	they	might	
have	hidden	costs,	and	also	that	they	
sometimes	became	negative	reinforc-
ers	once	they	were	withdrawn.	They	
also	showed	in	the	study	that	explicit	
incentives	may,	but	need	not,	be	
negative	reinforcers;	the	analysis	by	
Benabou	and	Triole	(2003)	actually	
suggests	when,	how,	and	why	rewards	
and	punishments	work,	and	when,	
how	and	why	they	backfire.	These	
were	useful	concepts	and	background	
information	for	the	study,	which	at-
tempted	to	assess	how	employees	of	
non-profit	employment	agencies	in	
Ontario	are	motivated,	and	how	their	
intrinsic	motivation	is	influenced	by	
the leadership approaches used by 
their	managers.

While	studying	the	variation	
in levels of employee intrinsic moti-
vation	across	51	countries,	Cowley	
and	Smith	(2014)	found	that	there	is	
a	tendency	for	public	sector	workers	
to	have	a	higher	level	of	intrinsic	mo-
tivation	than	private	sector	workers	
when	there	is	corruption,	which	refers	
to	dishonest	or	fraudulent	conduct,	at	
play	in	the	organization.	Clearly	this	
finding	is	far	from	being	a	universal	
or	all-encompassing	situation/expla-
nation	however	it	also	points	to	value	
that public sector employees place 
on	pursuing	outcomes	that	are	for	the	
public’s	benefit.

Also,	although	Ontario	
non-profit	employment	agencies	that	
were	studied	in	this	research	are	not	
known	to	have	experienced	corrup-
tion,	the	research	of	Cowley	and	
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Smith	(2014)	brings	important	aspects	
of	intrinsic	motivation	to	light.	Their	
investigation	suggested	that	the	level	
of	corruption	in	the	public	sector	was	
likely	to	affect	its	mission	–	a	more	
corrupt	public	administration	was	
likely	to	be	less	attractive	to	intrinsi-
cally	motivated	workers.	The	authors	
showed	that	corruption	had	a	negative	
effect	on	the	(average)	leader	of	mo-
tivated	workers	in	the	public	sector	
relative	to	the	private	sector.	Cowley	
and	Smith	(2014)	also	showed	that	
intrinsically	motivated	workers	were	
less	likely	to	work	in	the	public	sector	
when	levels	of	corruption	are	notable.	

Baines	et	al.	(2014)	drew	on	
data	collected	as	part	of	a	larger	study	
of the experience of employees of 
restructuring	in	the	non-profit	social	
services sector in Canada and Aus-
tralia.	This	research	explored	the	re-
sponses of employees in the non-prof-
it	sector	to	four	overlapping	interview	
questions.	The	questions	examined	
(i)	their	motivation	drawing	them	to	
the	non-profit	sector,	(ii)	the	positive	
aspects	of	working	in	this	sector,	(iii)	
the	negative	aspects	of	working	in	the	
sector,	and	(iv)	if	given	the	power,	
what	would	be	the	main	element	that	
they	would	change	in	the	sector.	The	
study	found	that	working	in	a	job	
consistent	with	their	values	was	a	ma-
jor	motivation	drawing	the	employees	
of	non-profit	organization	to	the	sec-
tor.	Some	participants	indicated	that	
an	opportunity	to	work	with	service	
users/clients	and	providing	the	neces-
sary	supports	to	them	was	a	source	of	
motivation	for	employees.	Findings	
about	negative	aspects	of	working	in	
the	non-profit	social	services	included	
lack	of	helpful	supervision,	absence	
of	the	opportunity	to	‘live	their	own	
values	in	their	work’,	routine	types	of	
tasks	in	serving	people,	the	presence	
of	increased	workplace	violence	and	
harassment,	intensity	of	crises	and	
delayed	interventions,	and	stressful	

experiences	of	dealing	with	other	
peoples’	experiences.	In	response	to	
the	last	question	regarding	one	change	
that	the	participants	wanted,	most	
respondents nominated increased 
funding	for	the	sector.	However,	other	
respondents	also	prioritized	higher	
wages	for	employees,	more	training	
for	supervisors,	and	development	of	
leadership	capacities,	and	more	focus	
on	management’s	priorities	with	re-
spect	to	service	users	and	staff.	

Overall,	findings	of	the	study	
suggested	that	values-based	practices	
draw	and	keep	workers	working	in	
the	non-profit	sectors	(despite	many	
of the limitations that this sector 
now	commonly	faces).	Some	of	the	
findings	of	the	study	of	Baines	et	al.	
(2014)	echo	several	findings	of	our	
study.	For	example,	the	literature	
review	revealed	that	leaders	of	ed-
ucational	organizations	frequently	
use elements of a transformational 
leadership	style,	and	this	study	found	
that	mid-level	managers	of	Ontar-
io’s	non-profit	employment	agencies	
mostly use elements of transforma-
tional	leadership.	As	noted	earlier,	
there	are	similarities	between	the	ed-
ucational	organizations	and	non-profit	
employment	agencies	in	terms	of	their	
broader	goal	of	serving	the	public	as	
the	major	priority	instead	of	making	
profits.	The	literature	review	pointed	
out that leaders’ close relationship 
with	frontline	staff	can	motivate	
employees;	similarly,	this	study	also	
indicated	that	mid-level	managers	
of	non-profit	employment	agencies	
maintain	a	close	relationship	with	
career	professionals,	and	this	often	
helps career professionals stay moti-
vated.	Further,	the	literature	review	
suggested	that	employee	motivation	
is	stronger	in	non-profit	organizations	
than	other	organizations,	and	this	
study	showed	that	generally	that	these	
career professionals are intrinsically 
motivated.	The	literature	review	also	

pointed out that extrinsic motivation 
can be counterproductive under cer-
tain	conditions.	Employees’	intrinsic	
motivation	in	public	and	non-profit	
sector	is	stronger	compared	to	other	
sectors.	Jobs	that	are,	in	effect,	con-
sistent	with	employees’	values	can	be	
a	major	source	of	motivation,	drawing	
prospective	employees	of	non-profit	
organization	to	the	sector.

Methodology

An exploratory case study 
methodology	was	used	to	investigate	
what	motivates	career	professionals	
in Ontario to reach and exceed their 
targets.	This	study	also	examines	
the impact of leadership approaches 
used	by	mid-level	managers	on	career	
professionals’ intrinsic motivation in 
non-profit	employment	agencies	in	
the	province.	Yin	(2009)	indicated	
that if all the cases turn out as expect-
ed,	these	cases,	in	aggregate,	would	
provide	compelling	support	for	the	
initial	set	of	propositions.	As	noted	
above,	this	qualitative	case	study	was	
conducted	to	explore	the	reasons	why	
career	professionals	of	non-profit	
employment	agencies	in	Ontario	are	
intrinsically	motivated.

Gay,	Mills	and	Airasian	
(2012)	define	case	study	research	as	
a	qualitative	research	approach	in	
which	researchers	focus	on	a	unit	of	
study	known	as	a	bounded	system	
(e.g.,	individual	teachers,	a	classroom,	
or	a	school).	By	contrast,	Yin	(2009)	
claims	case	studies	can	be	qualita-
tive,	quantitative,	or	mixed-method	
research.		According	to	Eisenhardt	
(1989),	case	study	is	a	research	strat-
egy	which	focuses	on	understanding	
the	dynamics	present	within	single	
settings.	As	well,	the	case	study	meth-
od	potentially	allows	investigators	
to	retain	the	holistic	and	meaningful	
characteristics	of	real-life	events	(Yin,	
2009).	
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The research term used for 
the	particular	sampling	approach	
employed in this study is termed 
purposeful	sampling,	in	which,	re-
searchers intentionally select individ-
uals and sites to learn or understand 
the	central	phenomenon	(Creswell,	
2002).	Qualitative	sampling	is	a	pro-
cess	of	selecting	a	small	number	of	
individuals	for	a	study	in	such	a	way	
that it is hoped the individuals cho-
sen	will	be	good	key	informants	who	
will	contribute	to	the	researcher’s	
understanding	of	a	given	phenome-
non	(Gay,	Mills	&	Airasian,	2012).	
Sampling	in	case	study	research	is	
often	purposeful,	because it includes 
the selection of information-rich cas-
es	for	in-depth	study.	The	case	study	
approach	offers	flexibility	in	terms	of	
the	justification	of	sampling	choice,	
the	number	of	investigated	cases,	and	
sampling	techniques	(Mills,	Durepos	
&Wiebe,	2010).

As	previously	noted,	the	
interviews	for	this	study	were	
semi-structured rather than fully 
structured	or	entirely	pre-set	and	fixed	
in	nature.	This	interview	technique	
was	helpful	in	building	a	rapport	with	
the participants because it easily en-
abled	an	opportunity	to	ask	tailored	
follow-up	questions	to	each	individu-
al’s	responses.	

The documents collected for 
this	study	included	printed,	published,	
and online information about the 
Employment	Ontario	program	and	
different	bridging	programs	delivered	
by	non-profit	employment	agencies	
in	Ontario	designed	for	helping	job	
seekers	find	sustainable	jobs,	along	
with		policies	and	procedures	of	re-
spective	organizations,	and	various	
online and printed reports on such 
programs.	

As	noted	earlier,	career	pro-
fessionals (employment consultants 
and	job	developers)	and	mid-level	
managers	of	Ontario’s	non-profit	

employment	agencies	comprised	the	
units	of	analysis.	Patton	(2015)	stated	
that	one	or	more	groups	are	selected	
as	the	units	of	analysis	when	there	
is some important characteristic that 
separate	people	into	groups	and	when	
that characteristic has important im-
plications	for	the	particular	setting	or	
program.	Only	those	mid-level	man-
agers	who	supervised	career	profes-
sionals	were	considered	for	inclusion	
in	the	study.	Other	managers	respon-
sible	for	functional	areas	of	manage-
ment	including	finance,	marketing,	
HR	and	IT	were	excluded.	

Data Analysis

This	section	briefly	outlines	
the	plan	that	was	used	for	analyzing	
data.	Yin	(2009)	suggests	four	general	
strategies	of	analyzing	data	for	case	
studies,	such	as	relying	on	theoret-
ical	proposition,	developing	a	case	
description,	using	both	qualitative	
(and	quantitative	data	if	relevant)	and	
examining	rival	explanations.	A	the-
oretical proposition shapes the data 
collection	plan	and	therefore	gives	
priorities to the relevant analytic strat-
egies.	The	following	steps	were	taken	
for	analyzing	the	data	of	the	study:

Transcription: Transcription 
is	the	process	of	converting	audiotape	
recordings	or	field	notes	into	text	data	
(Creswell,	2002).	First	the	audiotape	
interviews	were	transcribed	verbatim	
in	word	processed	documents.	The	
transcriptions	were	returned	to	par-
ticipants	for	checking,	and	possible	
amendment	or	additional	comments.	
Field	notes	were	taken	during	the	in-
terview	process,	and	later	these	field	
notes	were	read	when	analyzing	data.	
The	transcribed	data	were	placed	into	
several	tables	for	organizing	them.

Organizing	Data:	Two	ma-
trices	or	tables	of	sources	were	used	
to	help	organize	data.	For	example,	
all	audio-taped	interviews	were	

transcribed	first,	and	then	relevant	
information	was	entered	in	the	first	
table	named	“Data	Analysis	Orga-
nizer	for	Codes”.	On	that	table,	all	
interview	questions	were	listed	on	the	
first	column	in	the	left	side;	answers	
from	each	participant	to	each	ques-
tion	were	listed	in	the	next	columns.	
Similar	answers	were	colour-coded	
and	collapsed	into	patterns	or	codes.	
The other table listed all codes in the 
left	hand	column,	recurrence	of	each	
code	was	listed	in	the	next	column,	
emerging	themes	were	listed	in	the	
next	column,	and	the	pertinent	leader-
ship	approaches	were	listed	in	the	last	
column	(to	the	right).	

Data	Analysis:	A	preliminary	
exploratory	analysis	in	qualitative	
research	consists	of	obtaining	the	
general	sense	of	the	data,	memoing	
ideas,	thinking	about	the	organization	
of	the	data,	and	considering	wheth-
er	more	data	are	needed	(Creswell,	
2002).	Also,	in	the	analysis	of	the	
data,	researchers	sometimes	need	to	
use	a	‘window’	(Guest,	McQueen	&	
Namey,	2012),	a	process	of	focusing	
on	some	of	the	data	and	disregarding	
other	parts	of	it	(Creswell,	2002).	In	
broad	terms,	content	analysis	method	
was	used	in	analyzing	data,	which,	
according	to	Patton	(2015),	refers	to	
searching	the	text	for	and	counting	
recurring	words	or	themes.		Patton	
(2015)	stated,	“Even	more	generally,	
content	analysis	refers	to	any	qualita-
tive	data	reduction	and	sense-making	
efforts	that	takes	a	volume	of	qualita-
tive material and attempt to identify 
core	consistencies	and	meanings”	
(p.	541).	Patton	(2015)	referred	to	an	
example	of	case	studies,	which	can	
be	content	analyzed.	The	researchers	
have deployed content analysis meth-
od	as	the	‘window’	for	focusing	on	
important	data	for	this	case	study.	

The transcripts of 14 partici-
pants	were	read	and	recurring	phras-
es	or	words	were	identified,	which	
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helped	us	to	code	information.	We	
combined	similar	codes	together	to	
obtain	important	themes.	This	process	
has	been	graphically	shown	as	below	
in	Figure	1.	Figure	1	shows	the	three	
phases	of	data	analysis	that	were	used	
for	obtaining	themes	of	the	study	
from	the	raw	data.	In	this	exploratory	
case	study	there	was	no	statistical	
generalizability	possible	due	to	the	
design	(and	especially	the	sample	
size).	However,	this	type	of	case	
study	offers	analytic	generalization	
(Yin,	2009).	

An	Interpretivist	stance	was	
adopted	in	this	research	whereby	
there	was	a	clear	attempt	to	under-
stand	phenomena	through	the	mean-
ings	that	people	assigned	to	them.	
Interpretive research focuses on the 
complexity	of	human	sense-making	
as	the	situation	emerges.	According	to	
Thanh	and	Thanh	(2015),	it	is	theoret-
ically understood that the interpretive 

paradigm	allows	researchers	to	view	
the	world	through	the	perceptions	
and experiences of the participants in 
this	study.	An	interpretive	approach	
provided	a	view	of	the	world	through	
the perceptions and experiences of the 
participants	of	our	research,	namely	
career professionals and mid-level 
managers	of	Ontario’s	non-profit	em-
ployment	agencies.	

Findings and Discussion

As	noted	earlier,	the	analysis	
of data revealed seven themes ob-
tained from career professionals’ data: 
passion,	change	other	peoples’	lives	
positively,	empathy,	putting	in	a	lot	of	
efforts,	exceeding	targets	to	help	the	
community	and	for	their	own	satis-
faction,	past	experience	brings	career	
professionals	to	this	profession,	and	
sticking	to	this	profession	because	of	
loving	this	job.	Data	obtained	from	

seven	career	professionals	were	ana-
lyzed	by	taking	the	following	steps:	
Table	1	depicts	how	the	themes	were	
generated	on	the	basis	of	recurring	
patterns/themes.

Passion

  All seven career profession-
als	who	took	part	in	the	interviews	in-
dicated that they are passionate about 
their	work.	It	is	noteworthy	that	each	
of	the	participants	faced	challenges	
in	finding	their	own	jobs,	which,	in	
part,	made	them	motivated	to	work	in	
the	non-profit	employment	agencies	
because	they	could	relate	to	the	grief	
of	being	unemployed	and	joy	of	even-
tually	finding	employment.	

As	depicted	below,	the	par-
ticipants	were	passionate	about	their	
work.	All	of	them	greatly	valued	
the	fact	that	they	were	serving	the	
community	and	changing	the	lives	of	
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their	clients.	One	of	the	career	pro-
fessionals	said,	“Yes	I	am	very	much	
passionate	about	my	work	because	I	
am	working	with	newcomers	in	par-
ticular.”	She	also	described	how	she	
loves	her	job,	“I	mean	I	love	what	I	
do	and	why,	I	believe	this	is	the	only	
thing	I	could	do	…”	Another	career	
professional	announced,	“Well,	serv-
ing	people	is	my	passion”.	Another	
participant	said,	“This	is	the	work	that	
I	like.	I	liked	it	from	the	beginning.	
And	to	what	degree,	I	can	say	it	is	the	
most	like	…	the	top	level	of	my	ca-
reer	…	like	I	always	wanted	to	be	….	
to	work	with	[the]	employment	sec-
tor.”	Gagne	and	Deci	(2005)	indicated	
intrinsic motivation involves people 
doing	an	activity	because	they	find	
it	interesting	and	derive	spontaneous	
satisfaction	from	the	activity	itself.	
All career professionals indicated that 
they	love	their	jobs,	because	of	what	
they	help	to	create,	namely	opportu-
nities for unemployed individuals to 

secure employment in their respective 
fields	and	this,	in	a	substantial	way,	
suggests	that	they	were	all	largely	
intrinsically	motivated.	

Changing Other People’s Lives

 All participants shared the same 
perception,	namely	that	they	were	
passionate	about	their	work	because	
they	potentially	changed	other	peo-
ples’	lives	positively	through	their	
work.	One	of	the	participants	said,	“I	
have	been	working	in	this	field	for	a	
long	time,	and	it	is	a	hugely	reward-
ing	opportunity	for	me	to	work	with	
people and add value to other peo-
ple’s	lives.”	Another	participant,	who	
has	been	passionate	about	helping	
others	and	changing	their	lives	since	
his	childhood,	commented	about	this	
by	saying	that	as	he	grew	older,	his	
habit	of	helping	others	also	grew	big-
ger.	Another	participant	reflected	on	
the	fact	that	he	himself	had	struggled	

to	find	a	decent	job.	At	that	time,	em-
ployment	services	were	not	as	avail-
able	in	Ontario	as	they	are	now,	and	
the	lack	of	support	services	made	it	
harder for him to obtain a sustainable 
job.	Referring	to	his	experience,	he	
said,	“20	years	ago	I’m	talking,	when	
there	were	not	that	many	services	for	
newcomers	(people	who	came	to	Can-
ada	within	the	last	3	years),	I	felt	so	
lost	and	confused.	So	many	complica-
tions!	I	joined	this	sector,	in	order	to	
have others not repeat those horrible 
experiences	that	newcomers	[often	
experience].	What	happened	to	me	
should	not	happen	to	them.”	Another	
participant,	who	had	prior	experience	
working	as	a	recruiter	in	the	private	
sector,	elected	not	to	take	on	higher	
paying	jobs	because	she	loved	chang-
ing	other	peoples’	lives	in	a	positive	
way	via	what	she	could	achieve	in	
her	current	role.	Those	perceptions	
suggest	that	these	career	professionals	
had	chosen	this	field,	and	were	work-
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ing	contently	(at	least	in	part)	because	
they	were	not	only	doing	this	for	their	
clients	but	also	their	own	sakes	as	it	
was	an		interesting,	purposeful	and	
enjoyable	work.	The	perceptions	of	
all	these	career	professionals	showed	
they	were	largely	intrinsically	moti-
vated	in	terms	of	their	work.	

Empathy

 Out of the seven career pro-
fessionals	who	were	interviewed,	six	
had	an	experience	of	immigrating	
to	Canada	and	personally	facing	the	
struggle	of	looking	for	a	job.	They	
understood	the	complexity	of	what	
it	took	to	move	to	a	different	country	
permanently	in	order	to	start	a	new	
life.	Hence,	it	was	not	difficult	for	
them	to	put	themselves	in	the	new-
comer	job	seekers’	shoes.	One	of	
the	career	professionals	stated,	“At	
one	stage	I	had	a	similar	situation,	
I	was	looking	for	jobs	so	I	know	
how	valuable	it	is	to	give	some	kind	
of	guidance	to	the	newcomers,	job	
seekers	and	foreign-trained	profes-
sionals.”	The	one	career	professional	
who	was	born	and	raised	in	Canada,	
faced this issue in one respect namely 
that she had also experienced un-
employed	many	years	earlier.	She	
experienced	what	unemployment	did	
to	her	self-esteem,	self-efficacy	and	
her	entire	perspective	on	life.	Anoth-
er	career	professional	reflected,	“…
when	I	landed	myself,	nobody	helped	
me,	nobody	guided	me	in	those	days	
…”	So	all	of	the	career	professionals	
empathized	with	newcomers	(as	well	
as	others)	looking	for	jobs	in	this	
province or other parts of the coun-
try.	This	may	be	one	of	the	reasons	
why	this	sector	employs	so	many	
foreign-trained-professionals.	Career	
professionals’	empathy	towards	their	
clients	(job	seekers)	can	be	viewed	
from	two	different	perspectives.	First,	
those instances of empathy can be 

considered	(together)	as	an	example	
of intrinsic motivation because the re-
spective	career	professionals	helping	
others	to	find	employment.	Second,	
almost all of the career professionals 
experienced	the	same	challenge	when	
they	immigrated,	or	graduated	from	
an	educational	institution,	and	started	
to	look	for	work.		

Putting in a Lot of Effort

 All seven career profes-
sionals	confirmed	that	they	put	a	lot	
of	effort	into	their	work.	One	of	the	
career professionals indicated that 
he	did	not	only	put	his	effort	to	meet	
his	numeric	targets,	but	he	also	tried	
to	set	a	high	standard	overall	for	his	
quality	of	service:	“I	do	put	a	lot	of	
effort,	and	I	always	try	to	meet	my	
targets…not	only	the	quantitative	
targets	but	also	the	qualitative	aspects	
of	my	service.”	Another	career	pro-
fessional	stated,	“Yes,	I	do	definitely	
put	in	a	lot	of	effort	to	…	meet	my	
targets,	because	it’s	…	not	that	ev-
erything	is	like	a	financial	issue	…	I	
mean money is an important issue; 
however,	it’s	also	something	you	be-
lieve in and you contribute to and … 
it	depends	on	overall	work	ethics,	I	
believe.”	Becchetti	et	al.	(2013)	stated	
that	intrinsically	motivated	workers	
who	find	that	their	motivation	is	sat-
isfied	through	the	work	they	do	and	
in	the	mission	of	their	organization,	
are	willing,	in	effect,	to	donate	labour	
to	them	by	putting	in	longer	hours,	
shortening	lunch-time,	and	being	very	
work-focused.	In	light	of	the	claim	
made	by	Beechetti	et	al.	(2013),	and	
the	quotes	from	participants,	it	is	evi-
dent these career professionals can be 
positioned	as	being	largely,	intrinsi-
cally	motivated.	

Each of the seven career pro-
fessionals shared that they exceeded 
their	respective	targets	to	help	the	
community and the unemployed in-

dividuals	concerned.	Those	reasons	
make	sense	because,	in	the	absence	
of	additional	financial	rewards	other	
than	salary	and	benefits,	career	pro-
fessionals	found	meaningful	work	in	
helping	as	many	unemployed	clients	
as	possible	and	in	that	effort,	exceed-
ed	the	agency	imposed	targets.	That	
said,	some	of	the	non-profit	agencies	
may	also	want	their	career	profes-
sionals	to	exceed	targets	for	ensuring	
that	the	funding-	ministry	continues	
to	provide	funding.	One	of	the	par-
ticipants	stated,	“That’s	my	target,	a	
personal	target”.	Her	statement	re-
ferred	to	being	intrinsically	motivated	
because	of	her	own	love	of	doing	the	
job.	Another	career	professional’s	
answer	to	the	question	of	why	he	ex-
ceeded	his	targets	was	similar,	“….	
I	feel	this	is	a	very	satisfying	role	I	
am	playing	right	now	and	it	gives	me	
huge	pleasure	and	absolutely	I	feel	
good	when	I	can	see	that	some	of	my	
clients,	or	the	clients	of	my	organi-
zation	have	found	jobs,	…they	are	
settled	in	their	respective	fields,	…
there	is	a	huge	value-adding	...	and	
also	the	demand	is	increasing	from	
the	job	seekers’	point	of	view.	It	is	not	
that	I	limit	myself	with	certain	numer-
ical	targets	…	I	always	try	to	increase	
targets	both	in	terms	of	quality	and	
quantity.”	Another	career	profession-
al’s	answer	to	this	question	could	be	
viewed	from	a	different	perspective.	
That	participant	said,	“…	we	work	
to	exceed	our	targets,	that’s	not	only	
because	it’s	like	we	have	extra	time,	
or	we	want	to	work	late	hours,	that’s	
because	we	have	clients	who	are	
looking	for	jobs.	It’s	not	that	we	only	
achieve	our	targets	and	we	sit	back.	
We	feel	there’s	still	more	needs	like,	
the	need	for	work”.	Only	by	exceed-
ing	his	target	would	it	be	enough	to	
get	sufficient	employment	opportuni-
ties	for	most	of	his	clients.	

According	to	one	of	the	ca-
reer	professionals,	helping	clients	find	
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jobs	is	a	valuable	activity,	and	Gagne	
et	al	(2010)	described	such	a	scenario	
as	one	where	people	accept	the	reg-
ulation of the activity because it is 
judged	valuable/useful	and	it	fits	their	
value	system.	This	type	of	motivation	
has been described by Vallerand and 
Ratelle	(2004)	as	one	which	makes	
people perform an action out of ob-
ligation	to	avoid	anxiety,	shame,	and	
pressure.	

Past Experience Brings Many
Career Professionals to this 
Profession

 When	asked	why	they	decid-
ed	to	become	a	career	professional,	
one	of	the	career	professionals	said,	
“The	first	reason	is	that	I	have	over	25	
years	of	experience	in	the	non-profit	
sector mostly focused on human po-
tential	development.”	Two	other	ca-
reer professionals mentioned previous 
relevant	experience	as	being	a	reason	
for	choosing	this	profession.	One	of	
the career professional’s reasons for 
choosing	this	profession	was	because,	
“…	personally	I	have	a	strong	desire	
to	help	people,	and	I	have	a	strong	
desire	to	feel	that	I	am	doing	some-
thing	meaningful.”	Another	career	
professional	noted	that	although	his	
job	in	Canada	paid	his	bills,	he	did	
not see much prospect for promotion 
or	career	advancement	there.	He	said,	
“…	so	forget	about	promotions,	or			
…	incentives,	or	…	any	increases	[of]	
any	kind.	The	reason	again,	it’s	my	
pure	commitment,	and	dedication,	
and	passion	to	do	something	differ-
ent,	and	bring	some	positive	changes	
in	the	lives	of	newcomers.”	Hence,	
one	of	the	reasons	why	he	chose	this	
profession	was	to	help	people,	which	
implies	he	was	intrinsically	drawn	to	
the	work.	One	participant	also	men-
tioned that he did not intend to leave 
his	job	(despite	not	having	much	po-
tential	for	career	prospects),	because	

of perceived limited employment 
opportunities for himself in the labour 
market.

In	responding	to	a	question	
about	why	they	remain	in	this	profes-
sion,	three	career	professionals	said	
that they stayed in this profession 
because	they	loved	this	particular	job.	
In one of the career professionals’ 
words,	“I	always	wanted	to	become	a	
career	professional”.	Another	career	
professional	confirmed	that	working	
as	a	career	professional	was	some-
thing	that	she	truly	valued.	According	
to	Deci	and	Ryan	(1987),	intrinsic	
motivation	means	that	the	task	itself	
is	a	reward,	and	intrinsically	motivat-
ed people thus consider themselves as 
initiators	of	their	own	behavior,	select	
desired	outcomes,	and	choose	their	
own	ways	to	achieve	them.	Six	out	of	
seven participants indicated that the 
major	reason	for	their	sticking	to	this	
profession	was	their	love	of	being	a	
career	professional.	One	of	the	career	
professionals indicated that she con-
tinued	to	help	different	community	
agencies	to	assist	their	clients	in	find-
ing	jobs.	When	helping	people	to	find	
employment,	she	did	not	care	whether	
the	job	seekers	were	clients	of	her	
organization	or	other	organizations.	

Career Professionals’ 
Expressions of Intrinsic 
Motivation through a 

Transformative Learning 
Theory Lens

Findings	from	this	study	
suggest	that	by	and	large,	career	pro-
fessionals	of	non-profit	employment	
agency	were	generally	intrinsically	
motivated.	While	describing	the	
reasons	for	working	in	Ontario’s	
non-profit	employment	agencies,	ca-
reer	professionals	talked	of	passion,	
gaining	satisfaction	by	changing	other	
people’s	lives,	having	empathy	for	job	
seekers,	helping	the	community,	and	

loving	their	jobs.	They	also	pointed	
out	that	they	put	a	lot	of	efforts	in	to	
performing	their	work	because	they	
found	this	job	rewarding.	Most	of	
them	also	reflected	on	their	previous	
experience	of	looking	for	job	in	Can-
ada	as	newcomer,	or	as	a	Canadian	
graduate,	“starting	out”	and	indicated	
that	they	found	it	rewarding	to	help	
people	get	jobs	and	reduce	their	strug-
gles	to	enter	the	labour	market.	As	
indicated	earlier,	intrinsic	motivation	
involves	people	doing	an	activity	be-
cause	they	find	it	interesting	and	de-
rive spontaneous satisfaction from the 
activity	itself	(Gagne	&	Deci,	2005).	
One of the career professionals inter-
viewed	for	this	study	(a	job	develop-
er)	commented,

I am extremely passionate about 
my	work.		As	a	matter	of	fact,	I	
am	a	24/7	job	developer,	and	em-
ployment	advisor	…	because	….	
you	want	to	know	why?	Because	
once	upon	a	time,	I	too,	was	un-
employed,	and	…	what	that	did	to	
my	self-esteem,	my	self-efficacy,	
and my entire perspective of life 
was	detrimental.	So	I	was	a	client	
of	[name	of	the	agency	where	she	
sought	employment	services],	
I	came	in	because	I	was	having	
…	for	25	years	I	was	having	
the most painful career process 
…	ever	…	I	just	couldn’t	figure	
out	what	I	wanted	to	do,	where	
I	wanted	to	be	and	it’s	not	like	I	
didn’t	go	to	school,	I	still	went	to	
university,	I	made	it	through	-	but	
it	was	just	brutal,	and	it	was	just	
taking	such	a	toll	on	every	aspect	
of	my	life.	That	[unfavorable	job	
search experience] motivated 
me even further for my passion 
and	to	make	sure	that	everybody	
has an opportunity to have the 
dignity	of	an	employment,	for	
sure,	meaningful	and	long-time	
sustainable employment … so 
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that’s	kind	of	what	led	me	into	
this	whole	world.

The same career professional shared 
at	one	stage	of	her	interview	that	she	
could	have	easily	taken	a	job	as	a	
recruiter and made a lot more money 
had	she	wanted,	but	she	decided	to	
stick	to	this	profession	because	of	
being	intrinsically	motivated	toward	
the	job.	

One statement by the Career 
professional pertains to her capacity 
for	empathy.	Most	of	the	responses	
of	the	career	professionals	showed	a	
sense	of	empathy	and	how	the	quest	
to help achieve employment oppor-
tunities	for	clients	was	intrinsically	
motivating	for	the	participants.	As	we	
look	through	the	lens	of	transforma-
tive	learning	theory	(Mezirow,	1991),	
the above statements imply that the 
career	professionals,	in	broad	terms,	
are	transformative	learners,	because,	
according	to	Mezirow	(1997),	trans-
formative	learners	move	toward	a	
frame	of	reference	that	is	self-reflec-
tive	and	integrative	of	experience.	
The career professionals above re-
flected	on	their	previous	experience	
of	facing	multiple	barriers	while	job	
searching	in	Canada,	and	indicated	
that those experiences motivated them 
to become career professionals so that 
they	could	help	job	seekers	in	finding	
sustainable	employment.	Another	ca-
reer professional said:

When	I	was	younger,	I	enjoyed	
helping	my	mom	with	household	
works.	As	I	grew	older,	that	habit	
grew	and	I	wanted	to	help	others	
as	well.	I	like	helping	people	find	
solutions	that	met	their	specific	
needs.	Working	as	a	career	spe-
cialist	is	a	rewarding	job,	and	I	
like	it.	On	a	scale	of	10,	1	is	low-
est,	and	I	would	say	I	like	it	as	9.	
I	am	passionate	about	making	a	
difference.	When	I	am	involved	

with	a	project	at	work,	I	want	
most	of	all	to	achieve	success.	I	
feel	the	same	way	about	what	I	
do	in	my	personal	life.	

The above statement illus-
trates	how	this	career	professional	
’s	values,	and	relational	tendency	to	
help	his	mom	as	a	child	gradually	
shaped	employment	choices,	and	
eventually	led	him	to	choose	job	de-
velopment	as	his	career.	As	he	grew	
older,	he	extended	his	passion	to	
encompass	helping	people	in	a	larger	
context.	One	process	of	learning	for	
adults,	according	to	Mezirow	(1997),	
is	to	elaborate	an	existing	point	of	
view	and	expand	the	range	or	intensi-
ty	of	that	point	of	view	enactment.		

The career professionals 
also	referred	to	some	management	
practices	that	were	indicative	of	their	
receiving	intrinsic	motivation	through	
the	leadership	of	mid-level	manag-
ers.	One	of	the	career	professionals	
informed that she receives clear 
guidance	from	her	manager	regard-
ing	her	target,	what	to	do	to	meet	the	
target,	and	how	to	meet	her	target.	
Her	supervisor	explained	to	her	the	
importance	of	meeting	targets,	and	
also	points	out	how	the	survival	of	
the	organization	depends	on	reaching,	
and	often	exceeding	targets.	When	
required,	her	supervisor	showed	her	
how	she	should	do	her	job	so	that	
standards	are	met.	Her	supervisor	also	
provides	some	on-the-job	learning	
opportunities for career profession-
als.	One	of	the	career	professionals	
indicated	that	she	found	such	support,	
guidance,	and	opportunities	for	open	
communication very helpful for her 
to	strategize	how	to	reach	and	ex-
ceed	targets.	At	the	same	time,	she	
enjoys	some	autonomy	in	using	her	
own	judgment	and	discretion	about	
doing	her	job.	Her	supervisor	dele-
gates	some	projects	or	tasks	to	her	
sometimes.	She	observed,	“….	we	

sometimes	get	small	funding	from	
here	and	there,	and	that	funding	has	to	
be	utilized	and	…	[to]	introduce	new	
things,	and	I	believe	I’m	the	…	one	of	
the	most	versatile	one	in	the	agency.	
I’m	always	picked	up	…	and	this	is	
easier on their employers’ perspective 
as	well	because,	for	a	small	project	
prospect	like	that	it’s	not	easy	to	hire	
a	new	person.”		

Another career professional 
said	that	he	enjoys	his	work	environ-
ment,	where	he	can	seek	suggestions	
from	his	supervisor	whenever	needed.	
He	pointed	out	that	the	career	profes-
sionals	are	given	the	opportunity	to	
discuss	different	barriers	they	faced	
in	helping	clients,	how	to	overcome	
them,	and	how	they	can	attain	success	
in	achieving	targets.	His	supervisor	
delegates	important	tasks	to	him	
and	provides	him	with	necessary	
autonomy	to	carry	out	the	task,	and	
also	demonstrates	how	to	do	the	job.	
When career professionals achieve 
success,	his	supervisor,	a	mid-level	
manager,	recognizes	that	by	arranging	
occasional	potluck	or	pizza	lunch,	or	
dinner	for	the	team.	He	stated:	“…so	
[those]	who	have	performed	well	get	
recognition	in	terms	of	…	like	most	
of	…	all	get	gifts	or	we	can	say	they	
[get]	some	recognition	awards	and	all	
those	things	were	distributed	in	that	
annual	dinner.”	Therefore,	success	in	
his	organization	is	celebrated	during	
annual	work	dinners,	and	by	provid-
ing	recognition	awards	to	team	mem-
bers.	Two	more	career	professionals’	
experiences echoed the above de-
scription.	They	both	commented	that	
their	supervisors,	who	are	mid-level	
managers,	play	a	supportive	role	and	
provide	them	with	necessary	supports	
so that they can reach and exceed 
targets	without	any	issues.	Those	
mid-level	managers	maintain	an	open	
door policy for career professionals 
which	enhances	career	professionals’	
intrinsic	motivation.
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Through	the	analysis	of	infor-
mation	and	discussion	of	findings,	it	
became	increasingly	evident	that	the	
career professionals in this study of 
several	non-profit	employment	agen-
cies	in	Ontario	were	largely	intrinsi-
cally motivated and had themselves 
been shaped by transformative learn-
ing	experiences.	

Conclusion

The	key	research	question	
asked	what	motivates	career	profes-
sionals	of	Ontario’s	non-profit	em-
ployment	agencies	to	reach	and	ex-
ceed	their	targets.	The	study	showed,	
on	the	basis	of	data	including	voices	
obtained from career professionals 
of	Ontario’s	non-profit	employment	
agencies,	that,	by	and	large,	they	
are motivated to reach and exceed 
their	targets	because	they	love	their	
job,	are	able	to	empathize	with	the	
circumstances	and	needs	of	the	job	
seekers,	and	want	to	help	those	peo-
ple	improve	their	lives	via	the	gaining	
of	employment.	Notably,	the	career	
professionals’ intrinsic motivation 
was	shaped,	in	part,	by	their	own	past	
experience	of	struggles	in	finding	
employment.	More	pragmatically,	the	
career	professionals	remained	grateful	
to	be	working	in	a	job	where	there	
was	ongoing	need	for	such	services.	
Each of the career professionals’ 
perceptions revealed considerable 
empathy,	and	a	strong	willingness	to	
help	job	seekers	find	employment.	
The	career	professionals	emphasized	
that	they	loved	changing	their	clients’	
lives	by	assisting	them	to	find	mean-
ingful	jobs.	

Ontario’s	non-profit	employ-
ment	agencies	play	a	crucial	role	in	
building	Ontario’s	economy	by	bridg-
ing	the	gap	between	job	vacancies	
and	job	seekers,	and	by	preparing	and	
connecting	skilled	professionals	with	
Ontario’s	major	employers.	Career	

professionals	impact	the	lives	of	jobs	
seekers,	and	mid-level	managers	im-
pact	the	lives	of	career	professionals.	
Hence,	it	is	imperative	for	non-profit	
employment	agencies	to	build	and	
sustain the intrinsic motivation of 
career	professionals	for	agency	pro-
ductivity	purposes,	helping	the	econ-
omy	of	Ontario	grow,	by	reducing	the	
unemployment	rate	in	the	province.	
Ontario’s	non-profit	employment	
agencies	also	provide	opportunities	to	
unemployed or underemployed indi-
viduals	to	gain	employment	or	new	
career	work	experience.

Several	limitations	were	en-
countered	in	conducting	this	study.	As	
noted	before,	one	of	them	concerned	
the	small	sample	size.	The	percep-
tions	and	experiences	gleaned	from	
seven career professionals and seven 
mid-level	managers	cannot	be	con-
sidered as typical representation of 
the	population;	however,	the	data	ob-
tained	through	semi-structured	inter-
views	provided	us	with	the	opportu-
nity	to	obtain	deeper	insights	into	the	
concepts of Ontario’s career profes-
sionals’	intrinsic	motivation.	Despite	
the	study’s	limitations,	it	is	clear	that	
this sector and the employees of these 
agencies	are	contributing	significant-
ly	to	the	well-being	of	thousands	of	
Ontario	residents,	and	indirectly	the	
prosperity of the province and indeed 
Canada	as	a	whole.	As	a	result,	it	is	
important	for	Ontario’s	non-profit	
employment	agencies	to	maintain	an	
environment	where	career	profession-
als’	intrinsic	motivation	is	supported,	
so	that	they	can	continue	to	be	highly	
generative	in	their	work	and	engage	
meaningfully	with	both	clients	and	
their	own	career	purposes.
 The elements of transfor-
mational leadership employed by 
mid-level	mangers	complement	the	
intrinsic motivation of the career 
professionals and in that respect 
are an important consideration for 

those	leaders	who	wish	to	support	
colleagues	who	are	passionate	about	
their	work	and	the	positive	impact	
they	have	on	their	clients,	job	seekers	
and	employers.
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